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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, February 22, 2021
Meeting Location: Due to current Coronavirus pandemic the Select Board meeting was conducted via a Zoom meeting platform: 
                            Join Zoom Meeting https://us02web.zoom.us/j/852 9628 8655
       Meeting ID:  852 9628 8655             
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
We will enter into Executive Session and will return to the regular meeting only for the purpose of adjourning.  

(PB – read a prepared statement)  I was very dismayed to receive the news that Governor Baker has made the decision to no longer support local Boards of Health COVID vaccination clinics.  While I understand the Governor’s desire to prioritize communities as he deems necessary, the state’s actions since the initial announcement to support local Boards of Health through the Governor’s most recent decision to rescind the support is disheartening.

Paxton has spent the past year being fiscally responsible in how and where CARES Acts monies were spent.  Only necessary items have been purchased, and as such, Paxton still had approximately half of our allocation remaining when the spending of these funds was extended into 2021.  No additional funds were made available, placing Paxton in a strong position to continue to deal with the COVID crisis into the second year of the pandemic compared to several other communities.

When the announcement was made that local Boards of Health would be authorized to establish their own clinics, Paxton was in a position to meet the state requirements.  To be sure we were ready, $1,100 was spent on stop-gap refrigeration to ensure we were prepared in case we were to receive vaccine immediately.  Our Board of Health then purchased the required pharmaceutical grade refrigeration, at a cost of an additional $5,000, and set-in motion the planning of our first clinic despite the fact we did not know yet when we would receive our first doses of vaccine.  Our Board of Health eventually secured nearly 200 doses and set into motion the plan to vaccinate our 75+ year old population.

Our residents who qualified were notified with phone calls from our volunteers and provided appointment times. Our residents did not have to deal with the frustration of making endless phone calls or trying to navigate a website which often crashes.  

On the day of the clinic, one would be hard pressed to find many flaws in the operation.  Everything was well organized as residents were checked in, went through the required prescreening process, received their vaccine shot, and then completed the paperwork with help from our volunteers as they waited the 15 minutes in the presence of emergency personnel in case of a severe reaction.  The feedback I received that day sounded similar to this comment left on the town website:

As one of the many seniors who received the Covid injection yesterday, I must comment on my experience and congratulate everyone concerned for preparing, organizing, and delivering a perfect event. From the masked gentleman who met me, escorted my wife in a wheelchair into the waiting area, to Ms. Cindy Love who insured everyone was attended to, the medical professionals who dispensed the vaccine, to the folks who collected our information, scheduled next appointments, and gave us our record card, to the folks who circulated among the attendees to insure all was well, to the gentleman who met us and wheeled my wife back to car (who I later learned is the Chair of the Board of Selectmen) I cannot say THANK YOU loud enough, or often enough. Congratulations for achieving a feat that mystified our hospitals. You all were outstanding. Thank you, thank you!!!

It is a shame with the troubles the state has had rolling out a vaccine program that actually works, Governor Baker has decided to take away the most efficient way to ensure those who wish to receive the vaccine do so, and that is through locally managed clinics.  It is the local communities who are most aware of the population set to receive each shot as we move through the phases.  The state has asked local Boards of Health to help foster vaccine acceptance, well what helps confidence more than speaking with folks you know and receiving the vaccine from folks you trust.

I cannot state emphatically enough how disappointed, make that angry, I am with the Governor’s decision.  I pledge to the people of Paxton that I will be making phone calls and writing letters on behalf of our residents to ensure that when, and if, the Governor decides to again allow locals Boards of Health to conduct clinics, Paxton will be near the top of the list.

I will end by reassuring those of you who received the first dose of vaccine here in Paxton that you will also receive the second dose in Paxton on the date and time you were provided last Wednesday.  And to the many volunteers who were here from early last Wednesday morning until well into the evening…THANK YOU!  The residents of Paxton are very fortunate to have residents and employees so dedicated to our town.  Paxton may not be a big town, but it is clearly a great town.  

And of course, a special thank you to Julia Pingitore who coordinated the effort to put together and conduct our clinic.  It was a huge undertaking that went as well as it did because of the work put in long before last week.  As was stated in the comment on the town website:  Congratulations for achieving a feat that has mystified our hospitals.  And I will add thank you for achieving a feat that has baffled the state lawmakers.

COVID19 Update
· (JP)    We are getting 200 doses from Rutland for a clinic to be held on February 17th at 10am.   We will prioritize the oldest first.  The clinic will be held in the training room of the Public Safety Building.  By appointment only.  We can do 200 vaccinations a day with two vaccinators.
· (PB)  When do we hope to get vaccines from the state?
· (JP)  Roughly three weeks, so we are benefitting in working with Rutland during this. 
Discuss FY21 budget with WRSD

· Darryll McCall, Robert Berlo, Jeffrey Carlson, Daniel Deedy and Christine Smith were present from the Wachusett Regional School District to discuss the upcoming FY22 budget.  The Administration went through their budget presentation.  (The full presentation is available in the Board of Selectmen’s office).   The following topics were reviewed during the presentation:

· Enrollment

· Budget

· Salaries & Benefits

· Instruction & Operation

· Fixed costs

· Total Expenditures

· Revenues

· (PB)  The Town is already looking at $100,000 deficit without the additional increase that the school is looking for.  What savings has the school had that are related to COVID?
· Mr. Deedy replied that transportation, heating and electricity and an initial FEMA grant of $129,000 are all area of savings.  We are submitting a second application to FEMA as well, but it is unlikely that we will see that return prior to June 30th.  We should see the first grant in the next couple of months.
· (JP)  What benefits have you seen from the additional funding?
· Mr. McCall replied that we have a supply of PPE, the air systems in the schools have been updated.  The Chromebook rollout was pushed ahead, and we have been able to purchase more technology.
· Mr. Deedy commented that two thirds of the money we received we should see a benefit from.
· (JP)  Is there a reason behind the decrease in the regional transportation?
· Mr. Deedy replied that he was unaware of why it was reduced.
· (KH)  Has there been any type of measurement as to how the students are doing with their education and what type of assistance is there for those that are struggling.
· Mr. McCall stated that grades have not been as good, and the student’s attendance was a concern.  We set up Cohort D  specifically for those students that need additional  in school time.  We are looking at a solid summer program.
· Christine Smith stated that we did listen to the concerns that the Towns had at the round table meeting and we are really trying to come in as low as possible with the budget.
Accept Resignation of Barbara Beall from the Historical Commission
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to accept with regret the resignation of Barbara Beall from the Historical Commission.  Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
Accept Resignation of Judi Mancini from the Cemetery Commission
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to accept with regret the resignation of Judi Mancini from the Cemetery Commission.  Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
Health Insurance opt out for retirees
· (CR)  As you are aware, we have a Health Insurance Opt-Out policy for Town employees to receive a monthly payment for opting out of the Town’s health insurance plan.  The policy does not allow for retirees to receive this sum, but with the recent trend in employees retiring prior to reaching 65 years old. Would the Board like to consider revising this policy to include a clause to allow for retirees currently on the plan for at least 12 months prior to retirement to receive the same current rate (or lesser amount) of $200 a month for a single plan and $500 a month for a family plan until they reach 65?  
Using the Town’s current monthly health insurance plan rates this would still be a savings to the Town:

$882 @ 60% (Town’s share) = $529.20

$2,346 @ 60% (Town’s share) = $1,407.60

Positions which may be exempt from the distribution of summaries and the online training requirement from the state.
· (PB)  We are looking to exempt the Poll workers, Senior work off employees and seasonal/temporary employees of the recreation department in non-supervisory roles.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to exempt the Poll workers, Senior work off employees and seasonal/temporary employees of the recreation department in non-supervisory roles from the distribution of summaries and the online training requirement from the state.   Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
Appoint Officer William Recos as acting Sergeant
· Chief Savasta stated that with the upcoming retirement of Sergeant William Lang I would like to request that Officer William Recos be appointed to acting Sergeant.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to appoint William Recos as acting Sergeant.   Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from February 8, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Executive Session Meeting Minutes from February 8, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
Town Administrators update

· DPW snow & Ice
This snow and ice account has taken a hit.  Salt has currently gone into a deficit of $4,400 and compensation is in a deficit of $12,900.  Ask the Board to approve deficit spending.

Motion (KH) seconded (JP) to approve the deficit spending of the snow and ice account.  Unanimous, all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· FEMA

We were just informed that FEMA will be reimbursing a 100% of our claim versus the previous 75% that was stated.

Correspondence
· (PB)  We have recently received correspondence from town residences complimenting the Town on the first COVID vaccine clinic that was held.  Also, we have received positive feedback about the new sidewalk cleaner and complimenting the DPW on the work they have done.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to leave the regular meeting and entered into Executive Session at 8:54pm and we will return to the regular meeting for the purpose of adjourning.    (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· Returned to Regular Session at 9:16pm

· Adjourned Meeting at 9:16pm, Unanimous all in favor.  (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 8, 2021 at 7:00pm.  
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

WRSD FY22 budget
Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
